FAMILY of RICHARD JARRELL SR.

Born c1738, Caroline County, Virginia
Married c1863, Culpeper County, Virginia to Elizabeth
Died 1789, Culpeper County, Virginia

Research by Joan Horsley as of June 2012 ©2012, Joan Horsley Published online at: www.joanhorsley.org

A Madison County, Virginia, Chancery Court case proves the following were the only children of Richard Jarrell Sr. and wife Elizabeth who were living or who had surviving heirs as of 1 Aug 1813: [Madison Chancery Court Case Index No. 1823-001 & 1873-048, Library of Virginia]

Mary Jarrell (wife of Elijah Harvey), Elizaan Jarrell (wife of William Jarrell, her cousin, son of Richard Jarrell's brother Alexander Jarrell Sr., d. 1781), Alexander Jarrell (wife's name unknown), Zachariah Jarrell (wife Nancy Tippett), Richard Jarrell Jr. (wife Elizabeth Herndon), Nancy Jarrell (never married); Rhoda Jarrell (wife of Ezekiel Tippett), Whitfield Jarrell, and an unnamed deceased daughter who was the first wife of Larner Watson. [A list with more details follows the narrative below]

Background

Evidence compiled from primary records shows Richard Jarrell Sr. (b. c1738, Caroline Co, VA) was a son of James Jarrell the Elder (b. c1702) who moved his family shortly after 1747 from Caroline County, VA, to the part of Orange County that became Culpeper County, where James Jarrell the Elder died between 1762-1782. Richard Jarrell Sr. had brothers James Jarrell ("Sr."), Alexander Jarrell (Sr.), Daniel Jarrell, Jeremiah Jarrell (Sr.), and John Jarrell. The brothers and their families lived in Culpeper County through the 1780s, after which some Jarrell families began migrating. Others remained in the same part of Culpeper, which in 1793 became Madison County, where descendants still live today. However, all of Richard Jarrell Sr.'s children left Madison County by 1835.

Richard Jarrell Sr. married in Culpeper abt. 1763, based on the ages of his children. His wife was Elizabeth (proved by tax records and her estate probate), but her maiden name is not known. All nine of their children were born by the time Richard was drafted from Culpeper County in March 1781 to serve in the Revolutionary War. (His name was spelled there a Jerral and Jirral.) His brother Alexander Jarrell ("Jerrall") was also on the surviving lists of those from whom the draftees were chosen by lot, but unlike Richard, his name was not drawn. [Culpeper County Classes, 1781, Library of Virginia; John Blankenbaker, The Culpeper Classes (1999), p. 29]

Richard Jarrell Sr. owned 130 acres in Culpeper County at least by 1782 when land tax records began [Culpeper Land Tax, LVA Reel 78], but no deed exists for the purchase. By land taxes, deeds for surrounding properties, and the final deed of sale, we know that his land was near White Oak Run at Jarrell Mountain (later called Tippett Mountain) just northeast of today's town of Wolftown, VA. This was also where his brother Alexander Jarrell Sr. (d. 1781) lived, sharing the same nearby neighbors, as land tax and deeds show. When Alexander Sr.'s son sold land in 1802 that he inherited from his father, one of the bounds, Edmund Gaines, was also a bound on Richard Jarrell Sr.'s land when it was sold in 1815. [MDB3:434, MDB6:4] In the

Culpeper Personal Property Tax Lists in 1791, shortly before Alexander Jarrell Sr.'s widow died, Richard Jarrell Sr.'s son Alexander was recorded in her household, apparently to give her needed help, as her sons were already married with families, including her son William Jarrell who was married to Richard's daughter Elizaan.

Richard Jarrell Sr.'s land was in the immediate vicinity where he and his brothers had grown up before some moved to different parts of the county to raise their families. Jarrell Mountain may have gotten its name from their father James Jarrell the Elder, who moved to Culpeper about the time the county was formed in 1749 and whose family was the only Jarrell line in Culpeper or later Madison. (This family line was never Fitzjarrell or Fitzgerald, although some Fitzgeralds dropped or were recorded without the Fitz, which can get confusing. For example, the "Zachariah Jarrell," as the marriage bond names him, who married Fanny Sims in 1797 was a Fitzgerald, not Richard Jarrell Sr.'s son Zachariah Jarrell. This is proved by Fanny's father's will <code>[OWB4:387]</code> and by the 1850 census for "Zachariah and Fanny Fitzgerald" in Montgomery Co, OH.)

Richard Jarrell Sr. died in Culpeper County, VA about 1789 [Culpeper PP Tax Lists, LVA Reel 89], leaving six minor children and three daughters recently married. Richard last appears on the Culpeper Personal Property Tax Lists in 1788, and his widow, Elizabeth, appears for the first time in 1790, along with their eldest son Alexander, age 21 that year. (Alexander Jarrell Sr.'s widow, also named Elizabeth, first appears on the tax lists in 1783. Her son Alexander Jarrell Jr. is referred to as Alexander "Sr.," meaning the elder, once Richard's son Alexander, the younger or "Jr.," appears on the tax lists.)

Richard's widow, Elizabeth Jarrell, had lifetime use of one-third of Richard's land by dower law. However, the land was kept undivided, and Elizabeth continued to live there, as did some of her children once they were grown. (Since taxes were consistently paid on the land and no part was sold, no notation was made of Richard Sr.'s death in the land taxes until 1799. This has misled some to think that Richard died in 1799 instead of 10 years before in 1789, as proved by his widow's name, rather than his, on the personal property tax lists beginning in 1790.)

Elizabeth Jarrell died shortly before 28 Mar 1812, when her son Richard Jarrell (Jr.) was appointed administrator of her estate, with George Harrison as security. [MWB2:348; Sparacio, p.116] The inventory and appraisal of Elizabeth's estate was returned 5 Jun 1812 by neighbors George Wilhoit, George Harrison, and George's son John Harrison "Jr." (here again meaning the younger of two of the same name rather than father/son of the same name). [MWB2:374; Sparacio, p.118]

Only after Richard Jarrell Sr.'s wife, Elizabeth Jarrell, died in 1812 were their children ready to divide Richard's land they inherited.

The Chancery Court Case

By inheritance laws in effect when Richard died, all of his children inherited an equal share either of the land itself or of the proceeds from its sale. If any child had died and left children of their own, each of the latter was due an equal part of his or her parent's share. All heirs, or, if minors, their legal representatives, needed to agree to the division. However, by the time Elizabeth Jarrell died, three of Richard's children had moved out-of-state. This

necessitated the customary chancery court process whereby all heirs were formally identified and an attempt was made by the court to notify them of the intended division and allow them the opportunity to object.

Deeds and tax records show that Richard's daughter Elizaan with her husband, William Jarrell (son of Richard's brother Alexander Jarrell Sr.) moved with William's brother Joshua Jarrell between 1802-1803 to Rockingham County, North Carolina. Richard's son Alexander Jarrell either went with them or joined them in Rockingham by 1806. Richard's son Whitfield Jarrell left Madison in 1809 and was in Bourbon County, Kentucky by 1810. These heirs living outside of Madison County were called the "Defendants" in the case. Because a married woman did not have legal standing in such cases apart from her husband, Elizaan's husband (and cousin) William Jarrell represented her in court and was named among the defendants. This has led some family researchers to mistake William, instead of Elizaan, as Richard Jarrell's child.

Richard Jarrell Sr.'s children who were still living in Madison County (or their husbands) were named as the Plaintiffs. They were: Zachariah Jarrell; Richard Jarrell (Jr.); Elijah Harvey, husband of Richard's daughter Mary Jarrell; Ezekiel Tippett, husband of Richard's daughter Rhoda Jarrell; Nancy Jarrell, who never married; and Larner Watson, husband of Richard Jarrell's deceased daughter (whose name was not included in the surviving case records and so far is not known).

Richard Jarrell's daughter who was Larner Watson's wife died before 19 Jul 1803, when Larner Watson re-married to Margaret "Peggy" Eahart. [Madison Marriage Bonds and Ministers Returns.] According to Watson family stories, Larner's Jarrell wife and their children were drowned when the wagon in which they were riding was swept away as they attempted to cross a swiftly-rising stream. One son may have survived to 1811 [Labon Watson, b. c1788, Madison PP Tax Records], but no child or heir has been found still alive by the time of the 1813 chancery case. Nevertheless, by dower law, Larner had lifetime use of his deceased wife's share in the land that she and Richard's other children technically inherited upon his death in 1789. Thus, Larner Watson is included in this case by virtue of his dower interest.

Chancery court cases for division of estates always include all surviving children or the heirs of a deceased child, even those whose whereabouts were not known. By this we know that Richard Jarrell Sr. was not the father of Eleanor Jarrell, as some have thought. Instead, evidence from deeds, personal property tax lists, and other Jarrell records in Madison show that Eleanor Jarrell was a daughter of Richard's brother Alexander Jarrell Sr.

Eleanor Jarrell married Matthias McDaniel on 8 Sep 1791 in Culpeper County, VA. [Vogt, Culpeper County Virginia Marriages, p. 118] (The marriage record spells his name as McDonald, as do some personal property tax lists, although other tax lists and deeds spell it McDaniel, which is the spelling Matthias continued to use through his 1835 Revolutionary War pension application. [NARA File S2796]) Alexander Jarrell Sr. is the only Jarrell besides Richard who could be Eleanor's father, and indirect evidence shows close ties to both Alexander's family and to Richard's. These brothers lived near each other in Culpeper/Madison, two children intermarried, and the McDaniels even lived near the Jarrells in Rockingham Co, NC. In this case, indirect evidence alone would not have solved the problem of Eleanor's father without the information from this chancery court case, proving by her absence that Eleanor was not Richard's daughter and thus Alexander's daughter instead.

Jarrell v Jarrell - Heirs of Richard Jarrell [Sr.], deceased Case record dates: 1 Aug 1813 - 28 Oct 1826

Plaintiffs:

Zachariah Jarrell, Larner Watson [husband of deceased daughter of Richard Jarrell], Elijah Harvey [husband of Mary Jarrell], Richard Jarrell [Jr.], Ezekiel Tippett [husband of Rhoda Jarrell] and Nancy Jarrell [unmarried, thus legally eligible to represent herself]

Defendants:

William Jarrell [husband of Richard's daughter Elizaan Jarrell], Alexander Jarrell, Whitfield Jarrell

By 1 Aug 1813, the heirs still living in Madison County (named as the Plaintiffs) petitioned the court to complete the division of their deceased father's land by selling it and equally dividing the proceeds, a common resolution in such cases. The court stated on 26 Jan 1815 that it was satisfied the three heirs named as Defendants were found to be "not inhabitants of Virginia." This began the legal process whereby an announcement of the petition to sell the land was published for two consecutive months in the *Virginia Herald* and posted on the Madison Courthouse door to allow the out-of-state heirs to be notified and have the opportunity to show cause if they objected to the sale.

Many documents in this case have not survived, including the initial petition and the final settlement. However, the deed selling this land is dated 8 Dec 1815. [MDB6:4] The deed states that a Madison County Court of 27 Jul 1815 appointed "George Wilhoit, Abraham Gaar, and John Harrison Jr. (or a majority of them) Commissioners to sell and convey the land of Richard Jarrell dec'd if in their opinions the said land would not amount to \$100 to each distributee." Finding that so and continuing to follow the standard legal procedure, a public auction was held 15 Aug 1815. The land was sold to the highest bidder, a neighbor George Harrison, for the sum of \$281.00, as shown in this abstract of the deed:

Dated: 8 Dec 1815

From: George Wilhoit and Abraham Gaar, Commissioners to sell the Estate of Richard

Jarrell, dec'd

To: George Harrison

Conditions: A Madison County Court of 27 Jul 1815 appointed "George Wilhoit, Abraham Gaar, and John Harrison Jr. (or a majority of them) Commissioners to sell and convey the land of Richard Jarrell dec'd if in their opinions the said land would not amount to \$100 to each distributee." On 15 Aug 1815, the land was sold at public auction to George Harrison, the highest bidder.

For: \$281

Description: 130 acres

Bounds: William Roebuck heirs, Edmund Gaines, Angus Rucker, Jane Early

Signed: George Wilhoit, Abraham Gaar

Witnesses: None

Recorded: 25 Jan 1816

[Source: Madison Deed Book 6, p. 4-5. Abstract by J. Horsley]

The distribution to the heirs apparently was made soon after the sale, since Madison personal property taxes show Richard Jarrell Jr. and wife Elizabeth Herndon left Madison between 1816-1817 to join his siblings Alexander and Elizaan already living in Rockingham

County, NC. Ezekiel and Rhoda Jarrell Tippett also moved to Rockingham about the same time. Richard Jarrell Sr.'s son Zachariah Jarrell left the Madison tax lists after 1814, apparently to move to Kentucky, and he and wife Nancy Tippett were with his brother Whitfield Jarrell in Boone Co, KY at least by 1830. No further information has been found about Richard Jarrell's unmarried daughter Nancy Jarrell, but she likely moved with one of her siblings. (She is proved not to be the Nancy Jarrell who married William Madison in Madison County in 1834). Mary Jarrell Harvey, wife of Elijah Harvey, was the only sibling still living in Madison County by 1820, and about eleven years later, she and her family left also, and moved to adjacent Orange County, VA.

Children of Richard Jarrell Sr. & wife Elizabeth

1. RICHARD² JARRELL (*JAMES*¹) was born Abt. 1738 in Caroline Co, VA¹, and died Abt. 1789 in Culpeper Co, VA². He married ELIZABETH Abt. 1763 in Culpeper Co, VA. She died Bef. 28 Mar 1812 in Madison Co, VA³.

Children of RICHARD JARRELL and ELIZABETH are:

- i. MARY³ JARRELL⁴, b. Abt. 1764, Culpeper Co, VA⁵; d. Bet. 1831 1840, Madison or Orange Co, VA⁶; m. ELIJAH HARVEY, 15 Dec 1785, Culpeper Co, VA⁷; b. 1764, of Culpeper Co, VA⁸; d. Bet. 1846 1850, Orange Co, VA⁹.
- ii. ELIZAAN ("ANNE") JARRELL^{10,11}, b. Abt. 1765, Culpeper Co, VA¹²; d. Aft. 1830, Rockingham Co, NC¹³; m. WILLIAM JARRELL¹⁴, 25 Oct 1787, Culpeper Co, VA¹⁵; b. Abt. 1764, Culpeper Co, VA¹⁶; d. Bet. 1835 1840, Rockingham Co, NC¹⁷.
- iii. DAUGHTER JARRELL¹⁸, b. Abt. 1766, Culpeper Co, VA¹⁹; d. Bef. 19 Jul 1803, Madison Co, VA²⁰; m. LARNER WATSON²¹, Abt. 1787, Culpeper Co, VA²²; b. 01 Jan 1763, Virginia²³; d. 16 Jan 1840, Madison Co, VA^{24,25}.
- iv . ALEXANDER JARRELL²⁶, b. Abt. 1769, Culpeper Co, VA²⁷; d. Aft. 1820, Rockingham Co, NC (last known residence)²⁸; m. NAME-UNKNOWN, Madison Co, VA.
- v . ZACHARIAH JARRELL²⁹, b. Abt. 1770, Culpeper Co, VA³⁰; d. Bet. 1830 1840, Boone Co, KY³¹; m. NANCY TIPPETT, 08 Oct 1811, Madison Co, VA³²; b. Abt. 1787, Culpeper Co, VA³³; d. Bet. 1860 1870, Burlington, Boone Co, KY³⁴.
 - vi. RICHARD JARRELL, JR.³⁵, b. 1771, Culpeper Co, VA³⁶; d. 09 Sep 1836, Wilson Co, TN³⁷; m. ELIZABETH HERNDON³⁸, 24 Dec 1797, Madison Co, VA³⁹; b. 17 Mar 1772, Culpeper Co, VA⁴⁰; d. 11 Sep 1836, Wilson Co, TN⁴¹.
- vii. NANCY JARRELL⁴², b. Abt. 1774, Culpeper Co, VA; d. Aft. 26 Jan 1815, Madison Co, VA (last known residence)⁴³.
- viii. RHODA JARRELL⁴⁴, b. Abt. 1777, Culpeper Co, VA⁴⁵; d. 21 Jan 1864, Benton Co, TN⁴⁶; m. EZEKIEL TIPPETT⁴⁷, 14 Feb 1804, Madison Co, VA⁴⁸; b. Abt. 1780, Culpeper Co, VA⁴⁹; d. 21 Oct 1850, Benton Co, TN⁵⁰.
- ix. WHITFIELD JARRELL⁵¹, b. Abt. 1780, Culpeper Co, VA^{52,53}; d. Aft. 1830, Boone Co, KY (last known residence)⁵⁴.

Endnotes for the above list of children of Richard Jarrell Sr.

- 1. Date approximated from birth of first child and approximate ages of Richard's siblings. Place based on residence of his father, James Jarrell "the Elder" (d. 1762-1782, Culpeper Co, VA).
- 2. Leaves the Culpeper Personal Property Tax Lists after 1788. His widow Elizabeth appears for the first time in

- 1790. His land was kept in his name in land tax lists until 1799 (in then Madison Co.), when he is listed as "dec'd" for the first time. His son Richard Jr. married in Dec 1797 and perhaps claimed the deed for the land in 1798. Thus, the first notation of Richard Sr.'s death in the land tax lists is in 1799, even though he actually died 10 years before. (This was not uncommon with land taxes that carried over each year unless transfers were recorded, as opposed to PP taxes that were submitted anew each year.).
- 3. Date that administration of Elizabeth Jarrell's estate was granted to son Richard Jarrell Jr., bond secured by George Harrison. [MWB2:348, Sparacio, p. 116] The inventory and appraisal was returned to the Madison Court 23 July 1812 by George Harrison, John Harrison "Jr." [son of George Harrison], and George Wilhoit.[MWB2:374, Sparacio, p. 118].
- 4. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.). Included Elijah Harvey as husband of Mary Jarrell.
- 5. U. S. Census, 1810 Madison Co. age 45+ (b. by 1765) probably 21 at marriage in 1785 (no parental consent exists)
- 6. U. S. Census, Last enumerated in household with husband Elijah in 1830, still living in Madison Co, VA. By deed dated 20 Apr 1831, Elijah Harvey and wife Mary (also son Lewis and wife Moriah) sold their remaining Madison land to Leroy Canaday. [DB10:530] Mary died before 1840 when Elijah and other family were in adjacent Orange Co.
- 7. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Jr., Culpeper County Virginia Marriages 1780-1853, Iberian Publishing Company, Athens, GA, 1983, Rev.1986, p. 41, Minister: George Eve (Baptist).
- 8. Culpeper County Personal Property Tax Lists Listed as under 21 through spring of 1785, then age 21 in spring 1786, but likely 21 when he married in Dec 1785.
- 9. U. S. Census 1840, VA, Orange Co. Note: A letter written from Madison Co, VA (adjacent to Orange) by a niece in 1846 to Landon Harvey refers to his father (Elijah) still living in the area and "as well as usual." Elijah not in 1850 census with son Lewis, with whom Elijah had always lived, nor in any other census record, presumably deceased.
- 10. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Jr., Culpeper County Virginia Marriages 1780-1853, Iberian Publishing Company, Athens, GA, 1983, Rev.1986, Named "Elizaan Jarrell" in marriage record. Named "Anne" on 18 Nov 1801 Madison Co, VA deed [MDB3:111, Sparacio, p. 113].
- 11. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.), including Elizaan's husband William Jarrell (son of Alexander Sr., d. c1781) Married women were represented by their husbands in court cases and property was held in their husband's name.
- 12. Age approximated from ages of youngest children in 1820 census, ages of her siblings, and being 45 or over (b. by 1765) in the 1810 census.
- 13. U. S. Census, 1830 NC, Rockingham Co. enumerated in William Jarrell's household. Not listed by name in 1840, but perhaps still living in a relative's household.
- 14. William Jarrell is never recorded with any middle initial, nor did he ever sign with one. He is always recorded as signing by mark. In Rockingham Co, NC in several deeds of 1821, 1822, and 1835, he signed by a mark resembling a stylized "P". This was mistakenly written as his middle initial in several deeds in the Grantor/Grantee Index, and some online family files have erroneously added this as an actual middle initial for William, not realizing it was merely a mark with which he is sometimes recorded.
- 15. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Jr., Culpeper County Virginia Marriages 1780-1853, Iberian Publishing Company, Athens, GA, 1983, Rev.1986, p. 47, Minister: George Eve (minister's return only).
- 16. First appears as age 21 in 1785 Culpeper Co, VA Personal Property Tax Lists.
- 17. U. S. Census, 1830: Rockingham Co., NC (age 60-70). Last Rockingham Co, NC deed dated 2 Feb 1835, selling land to (son) Zachariah. 1840: Does not appear in census.
- 18. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.) Only her husband Larner Watson is named in this case, and no record with her name has been found.
- 19. Age approximate based on siblings and the strong possibility she was the mother of Labon Watson b. c1788, d. c1811 (Madison Co. PP Tax Lists).

- 20. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Madison County Virginia Marriages 1792-1850, (Athens, GA: Iberian Publishing Company, 1983), p. 106, Date of marriage bond for Larner Watson's second marriage.
- 21. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.).
- 22. Based on place of residence no marriage recorded but marriage proved by an 1813 Madison County Chancery Court case of the heirs of Richard Jarrell Sr. [Madison County Chancery Court Case Index No. 1823-001 and 1873-048] Tax lists indicate they had a son, Labon Watson, b. c1788 (d. c1811).
- 23. Date from Rev War Pension File W6412/BLWT35677-160-55 of widow Margaret "Peggy" Watson. Place from 1880 census of son Larkin ("Larken") Watson, Greene Co, VA. Family stories in the 1900s said Larner was born in England; however, from Larkin's census and other evidence, it seems much more likely that Larner was born in VA, part of the Watson family group originally living close to Culpeper/Madison Co, VA on both sides of the Orange Co/Albemarle Co. VA line.
- 24. U. S. Census 1840, VA, Madison Co. .
- 25. Date from Rev War Pension File W6412/BLWT35677-160-55 of widow Peggy Watson. Place from family's residence in 1840 and 1850 censuses.
- 26. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.).
- 27. Date based upon Culpeper Co. Personal Property Tax Lists where he appears for the first time by name in 1790 at age 21.
- 28. Rockingham deed of trust recorded 1821 (date written not known). Not found in 1820 census or in later censuses.
- 29. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.).
- 30. Age based on Madison Co, VA Personal Property Tax Lists for 1791 when he is listed by name, indicating he was age 21, even though still listed in his mother's household. (He was listed by name separately in 1792.) In the 1830 Boone Co. census, he is listed as age 60-70, which supports a birthdate of 1770.
- 31. U. S. Census, 1830: KY, Boone Co. Not found in later censuses.
- 32. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Madison County Virginia Marriages 1792-1850, (Athens, GA: Iberian Publishing Company, 1983), Bond: 7 Oct 1811; Married: 8 Oct 1811 minister Daniel James.
- 33. U. S. Census, Boone Co, KY: 1850 age 62; 1860 age 74.
- 34. U. S. Census 1860, Boone Co, KY PO: Burlington.
- 35. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.).
- 36. Age approximated from Culpeper Co, VA Personal Property Tax Lists First appears in 1793, thus 21 by at least that year. Undocumented sources give birth date of 5 May 1771 and 21 May 1771.
- 37. Submission to Jarrell List (Wiley A. Jarrell, Admin.), Note: This date is undocumented, but Jackie Stuart, who was the contributor, wrote by personal e-mail that she believes it came from the family research of Marvin Pearce in the mid-1900s. It is supported by the sale of Richard's estate in Wilson Co, TN in 1837 (from Brandi Hargrove who found the record at the TN Archives June 2012).
- 38. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Madison County Virginia Marriages 1792-1850, (Athens, GA: Iberian Publishing Company, 1983), p. 44, Note: Said to be the daughter of Edward Herndon and Mary Ann Gaines.
- 39. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Madison County Virginia Marriages 1792-1850, (Athens, GA: Iberian Publishing Company, 1983), p. 44.
- 40. Submission to Jarrell List (Wiley A. Jarrell, Admin.). Note: This date is undocumented, but Jackie Stuart, who was the contributor, wrote by personal e-mail that she believes it came from the family research of Marvin Pearce in the mid-1900s.
- 41. Submission to Jarrell List (Wiley A. Jarrell, Admin.), Note: This date is undocumented, but Jackie Stuart, who was the contributor, wrote by personal e-mail that she believes it came from the family research of Marvin Pearce in the mid-1900s.
- 42. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.).
- 43. Madison County Chancery Court Case 1823-001 and 1873-048, Heirs of Richard Jarrell.
- 44. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.)--named as "Rodah Tippett."

- 45. U. S. Census 1850, TN, Benton Co. Age 73, b. VA.
- 46. *U. S. Census 1860*, TN, Benton Co. Listed as "Roady Tippitt" death date 21 Jan 1864 from Wiley Jarrell files (unsourced). Censuses show she was deceased by 1870.
- 47. Madison County Chancery Court Case 1823-001 and 1873-048 Heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.). Included Ezekiel Tippett as husband of Richard's daughter Rhoda Jarrell.
- 48. John Vogt and T. William Kethley, Madison County Virginia Marriages 1792-1850, (Athens, GA: Iberian Publishing Company, 1983), Bond: 13 Feb 1804 "d of Elizabeth Jarrell" Min: William Carpenter 14 Feb 1804 49. *U. S. Census 1850*, TN, Benton Co. Age 70, b. VA.
- 50. *U. S. Census 1850*, TN, Benton Co. He died before 1860, when his wife "Roady Tippitt" is a widow. Wiley Jarrell files give unsourced death date of 21 Oct 1850.
- 51. Madison Co. Chancery Court Case 1823-001, naming heirs of Richard Jarrell (Sr.) Name there spelled "Whitfield" but spelled "Whitefield" on Madison Co, VA Personal Property Tax Lists.
- 52. U. S. Census, 1830: Boone Co, KY Age 40-50 (b. 1780-1790). Birth of 1780 fits with his appearance on Madison Co, VA Personal Property Tax Lists at age 21 in 1801 and with other siblings and mother's approximate age.
- 53. Madison Co, VA Personal Property Tax Lists First appears as age 21 in 1801
- 54. U. S. Census, 1810: Stoner, Bourbon Co, KY; 1830: Boone Co, KY.

The full source citation for the Chancery Court Case discussed above is:

Madison County [VA] Chancery Court Case Index No. 1823-001 and 1873-048. Madison County Chancery Records. Library of Virginia. Richmond, VA. Images online at: Virginia Memory, Chancery Records Index <www.lva.virginia.gov/chancery/case_detail.asp?CFN=113-1823-001> and <www.lva.virginia.gov/chancery/full_case_detail.asp?CFN=113-1873-048#img>

Any use of the research in this report should be cited as:

Joan Horsley. "Family of Richard Jarrell Sr." (Raleigh, NC: J. Horsley, 2012) Published online at: www.joanhorsley.org

Joan Horsley
JHGenResearch-Jarrell@yahoo.com
www.joanhorsley.org